
Resilient Cougars reach Tuesday’s semifinals behind walk off RBI double from Hansen: 
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As the calendar turns to mid-May and postseason play begins every pitch, at-bat, defensive play 
and umpire’s call is magnified in a pressure cooker known as the CIF-SS playoffs. Huntington 
Beach’s softball team had already made school history in 2018 just by getting to this round but 
was looking for more by taking out #1 Norco at home Thursday. Norco’s theme in 2018 has 
been unfinished business as the Cougars are looking for not only another finals appearance 
next weekend but to bring home another title. Kinzie Hansen’s RBI walk off double to right 
center advanced the Cougars onto Tuesday's semifinal round at Los Altos by a final of 6-5 in 
nine innings.  
 
It was the Cougars who gave themselves an opportunity to score first against Oilers starting 
pitcher Grace Uribe. Sarah Willis (Norco’s starting pitcher) reached base on an error to lead off 
the bottom of the first inning. After a Toni Camarillo sacrifice bunt and strikeout by Mikayla Allee 
Oilers head coach Jeff Forsberg decided to intentionally walk Hansen with two outs. Sierra 
Marshall grounded out to end the inning.  
 
Huntington Beach struck for a run in their half of the third with one out against Willis. Megan 
Ryono grounded out to start the frame but three consecutive Oiler batters reached base in 
Shelbi Ortiz (single), Jayden Allchin (reached on error at second base), and Devyn Greer (walk). 
Allee Bunker reached base on a force out at home to put Norco on the verge of getting out of 
the jam unscathed. Kelly Kufta had a walk which scored Allchin but Kelly Ryono flew out to 
center field ending the inning.  
 
As a number one seed is supposed to the Cougars responded with two runs in their half of the 
third. Willis led off with a double to straight away center field. Toni Camarillo thought she had 
tied the game but was ruled out of the batter's box during a slap attempt. Norco’s head coach 
Rick Robinson expressed his displeasure momentarily with the plate umpire before moving on. 
Hansen drew another intentional walk and then had a courtesy runner enter for her on the 
bases. Paige Smith thought she had loaded the bases after getting hit by a pitch but the plate 
umpire ruled she had leaned into the pitch. After another brief discussion between Robinson 
and the plate umpire Smith eventually reached on a single loading the bases with two outs. 
Sierra Marshall had a two RBI single and advanced to second base on a relay throw home. 
Bianca Gonzalez grounded out to shortstop ending this threat but not before Norco took the 
lead back at 2-1.  
 
Norco added another run in their half of the fourth to extend their lead to 3-1. With two outs 
Willis had another double. She was promptly scored by Camarillo who had an RBI single before 
Allee flew out to center field.  
 



In the bottom of the fifth Norco’s lead reached its largest point at 5-1 after two more runs scored. 
Hansen had a single to lead off the frame. Smith then had an RBI triple scoring courtesy runner 
Megan Forbes who entered after the leadoff single. A Marshall sacrifice fly to right field scored 
Smith giving the Cougars a 4-1 lead. Katelyn Olson had an RBI double and advanced to third on 
the throw but Gonzalez grounded out to end the inning.  
 
Down to their last six outs Huntington Beach closed to within two runs at 5-3 after six innings. 
Kelli Kufta had a one out walk after Bunker struck out in the leadoff spot. Then Kelly Ryono 
reached on another error at second base. Malia Cockrell hit a two run triple to center field with 
only one out but Mangrello grounded into an inning ending double play.  
 
Let's fast forward to the seventh where Huntington Beach tied it up at five all. Megan Ryono was 
hit by a pitch to lead off the frame. Ortiz grounded into a fielder's choice for out number one. 
After an Allchin groundout Devyn Greer reached on an error giving the Oilers runners on first & 
second with two outs. Bunker and Kufta had consecutive RBI singles tying the game at five runs 
each. Kelly Ryono’s groundout sent us to some extra softball tied at five each.  
 
In the top of the ninth Reanna Rudd reached on an error charged to Willis in the circle. Greer 
reached on an infield single with one out and Ortiz (in as a courtesy runner) attempted to score 
from third. Umpires initially ruled her safe saying Hansen (Norco’s catcher) had not given the 
runner a running lane to score in. That ruling was later reversed after about a five minute 
conference between the umpiring crew. Bunker lined out to second base ending the inning and 
afterward Forsberg ,understandably frustrated at the overrule, came out wanting further 
explanation.  
 
Sometimes on the road to a title a team gets a break like the one Norco got in the top of the 
ninth. Instead of being down 6-5 the score had remained tied after that obstruction/no 
obstruction overrule by the umpire. It was now up to the Cougars to take advantage and that's 
exactly what they did. Camarillo reached on an error to lead off the inning & Allee was hit by a 
pitch setting the stage for Hansen who had a two RBI double to right center field and was 
mobbed by her teammates crossing at second base.  
 
Cougars coach Rick Robinson spoke after the victory. When asked to assess his team’s 
performance he said “Sometimes we look like the best team around and other times we look like 
a rec ball team...We've got to find a way to finish games. Despite 26 wins we don't feel like 
we've put together a complete performance yet.” 
 
Willis threw a complete game scattering six hits over nine innings, four walks, and four 
strikeouts on 155 pitches. Robinson remarked about her performance “You see flashes of 
brilliance from Sarah. We just need to find a way to hone that because we know it's in there. 
There were times she had complete control and then other times where just trying to be too fine 
with her pitches led to trouble.”  
 



Norco’s heroine on Thursday was their Oklahoma bound catcher Kinzie Hansen and she 
stopped by for a quick chat. About the final at bat she remarked “With runners on first and 
second I knew they had to come to me and I wasn't about to let my teammates down in a crucial 
spot.”  
 
Hansen described this type of game as her favorite part of catching saying “I have to be the 
backbone of this team. Whenever I'm up they're up & when I'm down they’re down. I have to 
keep uplifting them. Our energy was down at a point and that's how they got those runs. I have 
to be that person for this team.”  
 
Despite the controversial loss Huntington Beach skipper Jeff Forsberg still was able to look back 
with pride at his team's accomplishments saying “We've never really been thought of as a 
softball school but as a volleyball, surfing, and baseball school. This team put Oiler softball on 
the map and I hope to stay. Nobody gave us a shot at this one and we nearly pulled it off.” 
 
I asked Forsberg about his team's resilience in fighting back from down 5-1 to make a game of it 
before falling and the veteran head coach said “It's something we've talked about since 
September 4th. This is the best character team I've ever had in 33 years. They all get along and 
fight for each other...When we fell behind 5-1 you could see some of them questioning whether 
or not they belonged but once we started to pick up steam and give ourselves a chance their 
energy picked back up.” 
 
Leading Performers: Norco (26-3) 
Willis: CG, 6 Hits, 4 K’s, 4 BB’s, 5 Runs (1 Earned)  
At the plate>>>2 for 5 with 2 Doubles  
Hansen: 2 for 3 with an RBI and a Double, 2 BB’s 
Smith: 2 for 3 with an RBI 
 
Leading Performers: Huntington Beach (21-8) 
Uribe: CG, 10 Hits, 6 Runs (5 Earned), 3 BB’s, 2 K’s 
Kufta: 2 for 2 with 2 RBI’s and 2 Walks  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


